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1. Children’s Centre Inspections
There have been no Children’s Centre Inspections since the last Cabinet Member report, although I have had the opportunity of visiting a number of Children’s Centre’s throughout the county in the last month, including:
	Children’s Centre(s)
	Location



	Oaks

Sea Breeze    

        
	Felixstowe

	Hardwick

Carousel

Bury Library 

          
	Bury St Edmunds

	Quayside                

Chatterbox

Meredith

Highfield     

           
	Ipswich

	Kirkley  
	South Lowestoft




I am in the process of arranging further visits and am keen to meet with local members whilst doing so.

2. Early Years and Childcare

Provider Ofsted judgements Update 
There are currently 417 private, voluntary and independent (PVI) early learning providers in Suffolk that are signed up to the Suffolk List of Providers (LoP). This means they are offering funded early learning for 2, 3 and 4 year olds in Suffolk. Recent data analysis shows that of this total, 351 (84.2%) are judged by Ofsted to be either Good or Outstanding, with 36 (8.6%) judged as Requires Improvement and 7 (1.7%) judged as Inadequate. There are 23 (5.5%) providers that are currently not graded.

The Early Years and Childcare (EYC) service works with providers judged as Requires Improvement and Inadequate to provide support and challenge in pursuit of improved quality in order that young children’s outcomes can be the best they can be.

In addition, the service is developing support/challenge for providers currently judged as Good to assist them to gain an Outstanding judgement.

Termly Suffolk data – Suffolk List of Providers (LoP) Ofsted Judgements (By number of settings)
	As at:
Spring 2014
	Outstanding
	RAG
	Good
	RAG
	Requires Improvement
	RAG
	Inadequate
	RAG
	Not graded/ met/ not met/ exempt
	Total

	Number of settings
	60
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	291
	
	36
	
	7
	
	23
	417

	%

	14.4%
	
	69.8%
	
	8.6%
	
	1.7%
	
	5.5%
	100%


Data Source: SCC Early Years and Childcare Evince – Spring 2014
Funded Early Learning for two year olds

Suffolk is working with a wide range of partners to ensure that there will be sufficient places available to disadvantaged families when the criteria changes in September 2014. 1227 two year olds are currently being funded and this represents 81% of the 1520 estimated by the DfE to be eligible. 
In September 2014 the criteria for eligibility will change so that a further 1180 families will be eligible for a funded place for up to 15 hours per week for 38 weeks of the year.

The EYC service has been working with the private, voluntary, independent (PVI) and maintained sectors to increase the number of childcare places available, to ensure we can meet the increased demand. We have specifically targeted our most disadvantaged areas, for example, Lowestoft. Recent development work has provided 246 places in this part of the county. Overall, a further 188 places are in development for September.

A particular focus is on supporting the development of places on school sites; we’re pleased to have worked with a private provider very recently to develop new provision in Lowestoft on a Primary school site which is currently caring for 13 two year olds and we expect them to be in a position to take more from September.
Another provider in Ipswich on a school site has increased their capacity so that they are currently caring for 22 two year olds.
Countywide, the number of additional places that are either already available or in development, is 2463. The work to develop additional places is continuing and remains a priority for the CYP Directorate.

Early Years and Childcare Service Restructure

The EYC service has recently restructured as a result of Government policy, ‘More Great Childcare’, and More Affordable Childcare, January and July 2013. 

The new service will be smaller and will go live on 1st September 2014. The new service will focus on providing a service to early learning providers that:

· Passes more funding to providers – there has been an increase in the hourly rate since April 1st 2014 as a result of the Service restructure;

· Continuation of the self-help (personalisation agenda) approach – Providers and families can access support in the first instance by using the website and/or calling the Families Information Service 0845 60 800 33.
· Targeting support where it is most needed – focus on Requires Improvement and Inadequate settings and providing a home visiting, early learning service for families who most need it.
For further information contact Alison Manning, 01473 264727, Alison.Manning@suffolk.gov.uk    

3. Children & Young People’s Plan 2014-17

The current Children & Young People’s Plan ended in 2013, and was superseded by the Health & Wellbeing Strategy.   There is no statutory requirement to have a Children & Young People’s Plan, although the Children’s Trust agrees that it is good practice to produce a plan.

The proposed Plan seeks to draw together our priorities into one document, whilst being clear about the accountabilities.  The proposed Plan has been brought together using:

· a cross reference all children’s priorities across all outcomes of the Health & Wellbeing Strategy

· the evaluation of CYPP 2013

· recommendations from State of Children in Suffolk 2014.

· feedback from Children’s Trust Network event November 2013.

· discussions from Children’s Trust Joint Commissioning Group

The Plan, as drafted, is purposefully short and focused, making reference to other plans, where the detail sits.  It is proposed that the Plan will be available as 2-sides A4 as per our previous Plan, with an online version allowing links to all the relevant underlying plans.

The way we work together is just as important as what we do – therefore the Plan includes underpinning elements – our building blocks for success.  The Children’s Trust Network event in November 2013 highlighted the importance of integration and information sharing as key areas for success.

The Plan focuses on 4 key priority areas

· Giving every child in Suffolk the best start in life

· Keeping every child in Suffolk safe from harm

· Giving every child in Suffolk opportunity to learn and achieve

· Targeting support for children who need it most

The draft Plan will go to the Health & Wellbeing Board on 24 July for agreement.

For further information contact Tina Hines, 01473 265183, Tina.Hines@suffolk.gov.uk   

4. Multi-Agency Safeguarding Hub (MASH) update

The MASH will build on Suffolk’s already close partnership working by co-locating services and enabling them to better share information in relation to referrals relating to both children and adults. The Suffolk MASH has been developed as a result of learning from previous experiences and especially from lessons highlighted by reviews of serious safeguarding incidents across the country.  A recurrent theme of these reviews is the importance of having effective information sharing and close working arrangements between relevant agencies. We also need to ensure referrals and referrers get the right response first time in order that we are not wasting resource doing work that does not need to be done.

As a result of the strong partnership working between Suffolk County Council, Police, Health, Housing, Probation, and the voluntary sector, a lot has happened in relation to developing a MASH in Suffolk.

The health MASH team started at the beginning of June and will be at full complement by mid-July. The Team is made up of Senior Nurses with experience in both child and adult safeguarding and Business Support Officers. 
Leo Flatters, currently Service Manager in Specialist Services at Suffolk County Council has agreed to be County Head of Service for the MASH from 14 July 2014 until 31 May 2015. Rennie Everett will remain the operational manager for Children and Young People.

The MASH builds on the work of, and will replace, the county council’s existing Access Team, which deals with social care referrals to children’s services and later in the year will also manage new referrals for adults at risk of harm and abuse. All other adult referrals will be directed to the cluster teams. Customer First will continue to be the first point of contact for all referrers to report safeguarding concerns for both children and adults.
By the end of the summer, the relevant organisations will have come together to create a fully functioning Suffolk MASH.

MASH staff will work together to identify the most appropriate response to an individual's identified needs. The emphasis is on making sure the correct level of service is taken at the right time for the child, young person, family or adult and to offer them appropriate support to ensure that their wellbeing is safeguarded.

The MASH will be staffed by a range of professionals from Health, Police, Education, Social Care, Probation, Youth Offending, Mental Health services and Housing with the majority of staff being based at Landmark House, Ipswich. These professionals will share information to ensure early identification of potential significant harm, and trigger the correct interventions to prevent further harm and route referrals to the right services.

The MASH will also have strong partnership working with wider partners including schools, the Ambulance Service and voluntary and community organisations.

An Operational Group and a Strategic Board are responsible for developing and approving all the relevant processes and procedures needed for the MASH to run effectively. Each member of the group has been able to bring the views and requirements of their organisation to the table to make sure that what is developed supports the work of everyone and achieves better outcomes for the people of Suffolk.   

Information about the MASH, including a series of FAQs is available on the county council’s website www.suffolk.gov.uk/MASH 

For further information contact Graham Beamish, 01473 265369, Graha.Beamish@suffolk.gov.uk 
5. Adoption and Fostering

Adoption is an important means of providing permanence to young children who cannot return to birth family.16.7% of looked after children currently have a placement order which means they have been freed by the court to be placed for adoption. 

As reported in April this year adoption activity in 2013/14 has been high and 93 children were adopted compared to 70 in the year previously. This further increases the overall percentage of children leaving care who were adopted to 28%. This is much higher than the national and regional average. We believe this to be the result of robust early planning and assessment for very young children avoiding delay in achieving permanence. We expect the case audit currently being undertaken to confirm this. In the first few weeks of this year the number of children referred to the adoption service has dropped significantly. A reduction in the numbers of young children being made the subject of placement orders (giving the local authority permission to place a child with an adoptive family) is being seen nationally. Due to our success in approving more adoptive parents we now have a number who have been waiting for some time for a placement. The increase in special guardianship orders as an outcome for some young children is also relevant. It is too early to know whether this is a change in permanency outcomes which will be sustained. It is planned to continue with our challenging target to recruit an even higher number of adopters this year. However this will be reviewed in September 2014 to take account of the activity in children needing placements over the first 6 months of this year. We are now undertaking some analysis of the trends in permanence out comes for LAC in order to consider how they may change over the next 5 years. This will enable us to anticipate the type of placements needed and to ensure that our staffing resources are configured to meet these demands.
The special guardianship and residence order support team has now been established alongside the adoption support team. A review will be undertaken during this year to consider how we can develop an effective integrated model of permanence support within the resources available.

Fostering, Kinship and Special Guardianship
Within the Fostering Service there are two main routes to permanence.  Firstly, placing children and young people with family and friends (kinship placements) and, secondly, placing through mainstream foster carers being approved as permanent foster carers.

Following the introduction of the revised PLO, with its emphasis on early planning for children who need permanence, the increase in the use of placement with family and friends has continued and now accounts for 11.2% of all care placements.  This has created additional work for the Kinship Team. 

Many of these households are being considered for Special Guardianship Orders (SGO) at this early stage with the children being placed immediately without becoming foster carers long term. This approach helps to sustain children within their extended family network with continuing financial and social work support.
This is changing the profile of children in permanent placements and the granting of SGO is an area of significant growth.

There are currently a total of 140 children subject to SGOs where the local authority continues to offer financial and other support services to carers.  By June  2014 it is estimated that we will have had 40 new SGO’s granted. 

The new SGO Support Team funded from the Adoption Support Grant will provide dedicated support similar to the post adoption support service   to enable a greater proportion of this cohort to achieve permanence through SGO and help avoid children coming back into the care system as they get older. The team became operational from 1st May 2014. All of the children being made subject to SGOs are under 5 and problems are likely to arise as they grow older. We are ensuring that these children and their carers  will be eligible for receive specialist CAMHS mental health support services in the same way as other looked after children get.

Permanent Fostering 

During the financial year 2013 – 2014 we recruited 49 new foster carers .Of these 35 are mainstream longer term carers offering 55 placements. A further 22 kinship carers were also recruited offering long term placements for related children.  By the end of 2013 - 2014 we had approved 16 permanent carers 9 of whom were new carers and 7 existing carers. 25 children were permanently matched with long term foster carers. We are actively family finding for a further 12 children.
In conjunction with the Adoption Service, design work with a contracted marketing agency, Hunterlodge, has now been completed. A high impact campaign to launch the re-brand of the Fostering and Adoption Services is planned for July 2014. The focus of the re-brand for the Fostering Service is attracting carers for older children, those with complex and challenging needs and sibling groups. It is anticipated that this will deliver additional permanent foster carers.

Additional time-limited funding from the Adoption Reform Grant and Suffolk County Council CYP reserves has been secured to strengthen social work capacity within the Family and Friends Team and increase recruitment support. Informed by research from the Fostering Network, the Fostering Service have started to implement activities to develop carer-led recruitment. It is anticipated that the increased recruitment support capacity will drive this approach forward and realise and increase in the recruitment of carers with a permanent placement offer.

A review of Foster Carers Allowances has been completed. It is proposed that an alternative allowance and fee model be implemented to incentivise and attract more carers to foster older children, sibling groups and young people with complex and challenging needs. Work to develop alternative options is drawing to a conclusion.
By way of developing the permanent fostering role, the Children and Families Act 2014, provides entitlement for all fostered young people to remain with their foster carers beyond their 18th birthday and until the age of 21 years whether they are accessing education or employment or none of these. This will require additional financial and social work intervention to implement and support. In December 2013 the government announced that they would make £40 million available to local authorities to help introduce this new duty. As yet no grant allocation has been received.  Suffolk’s Staying Put Policy and Procedure has been revised and is currently being consulted upon. 

In support of the Corporate Parenting Board’s focus on developing supported accommodation options for care leavers and homeless 16/17 year olds the Fostering Service is to propose a business case for providing a 16-21 years supported accommodation service. It is anticipated that there would be beneficial overlaps and contributions between such a scheme and the development of Staying Put.
Future Joint Fostering and Adoption Recruitment Plans

Plans are in place to combine our adoption and permanent fostering family finding processes to ensure that the permanence plans for all looked after children are regularly and robustly tracked and reviewed. Part of the Adoption Reform Grant has been utilised to secure a time-limited Project Manager to drive these plans forward. It is anticipated that this will ensure that those children with the most complex needs are secured a permanent placement with carers who can meet their needs across the pool of both prospective adopters and permanent foster carers. The recruitment process for prospective adopters and foster carers will be better coordinated to ensure we maximise our recruitment efforts. It is envisaged that this alliance will assist in developing better quality and quantity of ‘forever families’ for those harder to place children currently in fostering. 

Reunification with Birth Family 

Reunification with birth families does take place when it is felt safe for the child to return home and risks are either removed or significantly reduced. 29 children are placed with parents who are subject to care orders and most are adolescents. We are currently working with the NSPCC who have a dedicated team to assess viability for children to return home safely with sound attachment. This is considered as an option at all stages. 

For further information contact Cliff James, 01473 264731, Cliff.James@suffolk.gov.uk   
6. Health Update
The launch of the Healthy Child Programme and Family Nurse Partnership programme (FNP) is on 4th July 2014. There are 90 delegates attending in the morning made up from senior Managers/Directors/councillors of SCC and other senior key stakeholders from organisations across Suffolk.  In the afternoon the programme will be repeated to an audience of 150 clinicians. There will be key note addresses from Dr Daniel Poulter MP and Viv Bennett from the Department of Health along with Chris Welton from the National FNP unit.

This is Suffolk’s opportunity to showcase integrated working with practice examples from the Health visiting model an FNP programme.  There will also be market stalls showcasing a number of other examples in practice.

Work continues on Suffolk’s new School Nursing model and it is proposed that we will continue to look at ways of engaging with our School age young people who are not in school via a new IT system that can creates a virtual online school nursing service with access to a school nurse from Suffolk via the web.

The section 75 partnership agreement has been replaced by individual contracts to ensure the integrated model of working continues to be in place. All associated funding has been agreed.

The final section 75 and highlights reports are available. Performance has been sustained and significantly improved in a number of key areas.  There will be an extension to the current school age immunisation programme available from September which will include Flu and Meningitis C in addition to the existing HPV.

Work continues to make improvements to  Systm One information and record keeping system to support clinicians in practice.

For further information contact Bronwen Whittaker, 01473 264557, Bronwen.Whittaker@suffolk.gov.uk    
7. Health & Wellbeing Board meeting

I attended the Health & Wellbeing Board held on the 12 June 2014.

The Group discussed the Better Care Fund and a progress report on the development of Clinical Commissioning Groups’ five-year plans

The Board agreed “Healthy, Safe and Prosperous: The Alcohol Strategy for Suffolk”.  This strategy supports key priorities for outcome 1 of the Health & Wellbeing Strategy.  In particular the Strategy will develop a single multi-agency approach to providing evidence-based information, education, interventions and support to children and young people, which will decrease harm to the unborn child, children and young people.  Activity will include: 

· Developing  a co-ordinated approach to delivering the Personal, health and Social Education (PHSE) curriculum in schools and colleges.

· Developing  a Children and Young Person’s Health Behaviour Forum.

· Developing  a co-ordinated approach to information, education and interventions to support the unborn child, children and young people from alcohol misuse.

The Board also received a progress report on Suffolk Family Focus.  The Board agreed the following actions:

· That all agencies and organisations agree to provide and share data (with the appropriate safeguards, via Data sharing agreements) with the Suffolk Family Focus team in order to facilitate the identification of families for inclusion and the measurement of progress towards Payment By Results  both with the key criteria and other influencing presenting issues that families have, e.g. Domestic abuse, health and mental health.

· That Clinical Commissioning Groups (CCGs) explore how SFF families can be highlighted on health systems so joint working with families can take place.

· That support is provided via Suffolk County Council ICT to enable a quick transition to the new SFF database.

· That all agencies that have key contacts working with identified SFF families prioritise these families in order to ensure that over the next 12 months where ever possible the targets set to realise PBR are achieved.

· That all agencies where they are involved with a SFF family in support of the whole family transformational approach, again prioritises their interventions with these families over the next 12 months to ensure that multiagency working is at its best to provide the best outcomes for the family and to support the drive for positive PBR outcomes..

A further progress report on SFF will come back to the Board in 6 months’ time.

For further information contact Tina Hines, 01473 265183, Tina.Hines@suffolk.gov.uk   
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